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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

      MEETING MINUTES

  MAY 1, 2008

Approved by:______________

Date: ____________________

Board Members in attendance: Arthur Keown, Chairman; Richard Deschenes, Clerk,

                                                Jeffrey Fenuccio; Gerald Page; Russell Sylvia

Staff: Lynn Dahlin

Others in attendance:  Atty. Todd Brodeur of Fletcher, Tilton & Whipple;  Elizabeth Aubin; 

                                   Gary Gover; Tammy Mahoney;  Donna Decoteau; Gene Zabinski

7:30pm – Public hearing to consider the petition of Elizabeth Aubin for rear and side setback variances in order to construct an addition/sunroom and farmer’s porch on property located at 52 Griggs Road

A. Keown  read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Gary Gover explained that currently the home did not meet the right side and rear setback requirements. They were requesting a right side variance to allow the construction of a farmers porch which would extend to the outside edge of the existing structure. They were also requesting a left side setback variance to allow the construction of a sunroom and side addition.  The proposed sunroom would not extend further toward the rear property line than the existing deck, though both the side addition and sunroom would encroach the left side setback. Current the left side setback runs approx. 20’7” from the left side line. They were requesting a 14’7” +/-  left sideling  setback to allow the new construction.

It was stated that the house was older and needed structural upgrades specific to the left and rear  sides due to water damage. The interior stairs were not code compliant and they were informed that to make the correction an additional space of a 5’- 6’ on the left side would be needed to bring them into compliance.

J. Fenuccio questioned the right side measurement of 5’9”  and whether it was a midpoint measurement. It was stated that it was and at the corner edge it would be a greater encroachment. It was felt that the farmer’s porch may not actually go out that far but it was subject to the architect’s design which they did not have at this point.

A. Keown questioned a roof on the porch and was told that it would be a covered porch.

All present in favor or opposition: None

A site visit was scheduled for Saturday, May 3, 2008 at 7:15am.

Richard Deschenes made a motion to continue the hearing to June 5, 2008, time to be determined. Russell Sylvia seconded, and the vote was unanimous.

7:40pm    Public hearing to consider the petition of Tammy Mahoney for a Special Permit to allow a Home Business use in the R-1 district in order to provide yoga classes to the public. The property is located at 14 Silverledge Drive. 

A. Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Tammy Mahoney explained that she wanted to provide yoga classes within a 208 sqft. mudroom area of her home with herself being the only employee. It was her understanding through the bylaws that she was limited to 3 students/customers at one time. The classes would be one hour and 15 minutes long and would take place twice a week. There would be no signage.

R. Sylvia questioned the time of day she would be offering the classes and was told they would take place either early in the morning or during the early evening.

R. Sylvia questioned if there was adequate parking and was told that there was.

G. Page questioned if this was the type of yoga class that required extensive heat and was told no.

All present in favor or opposition:

Matthew Denitis, 11 Silverledge Drive stated that he had no problem with the request other than if the house was sold, he would like to see the Special Permit terminated.  He also had a concern regarding the business being operated on a private road which was half owned by him and what liability there would be for him if there was an accident.

R. Sylvia stated that the board did not give legal advice and that it was a question to be answered by an attorney.

A. Keown stated that the hearing would be continued to next month which would give the abutter an opportunity to investigate the liability issue. It was also suggested that Ms. Mahoney might contact her insurance agent for coverage questions.  A. Keown stated that it was a good question and hopefully could be worked out prior to the next meeting.

A site visit was scheduled for Saturday May 3, 2008 at 8:00am.

R. Deshenes made a motion to continue the hearing to June 5, 2008, time to be determined. Russell Sylvia seconded, and the vote was unanimous.

7:50pm     Public hearing to consider the petition of Donna L. Decoteau for a front setback variance in order to construct an addition/In-law apartment.  The property is located at 513 Boston Road.

A. Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Gene Zabinski, husband to the applicant, explained that the process to get approvals for the In-law apartment began last year and had been recently approved. The problem lies in that the approved septic plan showed a tentative footprint for the accessory apartment using the original maximum 700 square foot living area requirement allowed by the bylaw. The Septic was installed according to that footprint. During the hearing process with the Planning Board, the living space requirement was increased to 1000 sq.ft.  After adjustment of the plan it was discovered that the 68’ structure crossed the front setback line by approximately 6 inches.

J. Fenuccio stated that the garage was in more violation than the proposed construction and it was answered that the garage had since been demolished while installing the septic system. 

Mr. Zabinski noted that there was considerable ledge on the property and the more they shift the construction around would require more ledge being removed.

All present in favor or opposition:  None

Jeff Fenuccio made a motion to close the hearing. Russell Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous.

7:55pm      Six month extension request for Coldspring Brook Place variances granted on

April 5, 2007.  The parcel is identified as 171 Worcester Providence Turnpike.

Attorney Todd Brodeur, representative of Cold Spring Brook, LLC made himself available to  answer any questions if needed regarding the April 16, 2008 written request for an extension of 5 variances granted to the Cold Spring Brook Place project in April of 2007. 

R. Deschenes made a motion to extend the variances granted in April of 2007 for an additional 6 months. Russell Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous. 
8:05pm      Public hearing to consider the petition of Water View Commons for a Comprehensive Permit. The property is located on Boston Road: Continuance

Per the request of Kevin Rabbitt in a letter dated April 28, 2008. the board granted the request for a one month extension in order to address town reviews. The applicant will be placed on the 

 June 5, 2008 agenda, time to be determined.

8:10pm     Ronald Samuelson, 65 and 69 Whitins Rd, and Map #49, Parcel 70R

Though not an agenda item, Ron Samuelson approached the board after being referred  by the town’s Building Commissioner, John Couture and the Town Planner, Jennifer Hager for an opinion on whether or not the board could issue a variance to create a buildable rear lot.  Mr. Samuelson presented the board with a plan that showed 3 separate deeded lots that he owned, all being held in common ownership with a combined lot frontage of 285’ +/-.  He hoped to sell off the built out lot ( 65 Whitins Road) with a corrected 250’ of frontage leaving 69 Whitins Road with a remainder of 35’+/- frontage. He hoped to use the remaining  frontage as frontage for the back land by way of a variance. The board reviewed the plan and informed Mr. Samuelson that they could not create a non-conforming buildable lot. It was noted that the Bergeron  property which had been abandoned after fire damage and which abutted the parcels in question was known to be for sale. It was noted that the needed frontage could be obtained by acquiring that parcel.  Mr. Samuelson stated that he was aware of it but that it was not an option.

Decisions:

513 Boston Road: Donna Decoteau – R. Sylvia  made a motion to open the work session. R. Deschenes seconded, and the vote was unanimous.

J. Fenuccio motioned to grant the variance to allow a 49’ +/- front setback in order to construct the addition. R. Sylvia seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.

Findings:  The board finds that the house is pre-existing non-conforming and the addition will be less non-conforming than the existing structure. Existing ledge issue adds to the difficulty of moving the structure back further from the property line.

Business:

Review of Minutes:

R. Sylvia made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of April 3, 2008,  March 13, 2008, March 6, 2008, February 21, 2008, and February 7, 2008. J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote was unanimous.

8:30pm - Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

Board of Appeals

Secretary 
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